
 

 

OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS 
CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF ESCANABA, MICHIGAN 
Regular Council Meeting 
Thursday,  June 6, 2019 

 
The meeting was called to order by the Honorable Mayor Marc D. Tall at 7:00 p.m. in 
the Council Chambers of City Hall located at 410 Ludington Street. 
 
Present: Mayor Marc D. Tall, Council Members, Ronald J. Beauchamp, Ralph B. 

Blasier, Michael R. Sattem, and Peggy O’Connell Schumann 
 
Absent: None 
  
Also Present: City Manager Patrick S. Jordan, City Clerk Phil DeMay, Department 

Heads, media, and members of the public. 
 

City Clerk DeMay led Council in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Sattem moved, Schumann seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to approve 
Special Meeting minutes from May 9, 2019, Special Meeting minutes from May 
16, 2019, Regular Meeting minutes from May 16, 2019, and Special Meeting 
minutes from May 23, 2019 as submitted. 

 
 
ADJUSTMENTS TO THE AGENDA 

 
Mayor Tall moved to add further discussion on the City Manager evaluation 
forms after NB-7.  
 
Mayor Tall requested to move Unfinished Business after Announcements and 
before Adjournment. 

 
Tall moved, Blasier seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to approve the 
Agenda as amended. 
 
 

CONFLICT OF INTEREST DECLARATION –   
 

Council Member Sattem advised he had a conflict of interest on Agenda NB-1 
(Approval of outdoor seating at Hereford and Hops.) 
 
Mayor Tall advised he had a conflict of interest on Agenda NB-2. (Approval of 
partial street closure on August 7th, for Business After Hours – Open House for 
RRN.) 

 
 
BRIEF PUBLIC COMMENT – None 
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PUBLIC HEARINGS  
 

PH-1 Public Hearing - Notice of Street Improvement - South 32nd Street from 
3rd Avenue South right-of-way to the existing pavement approximately 510.12 
feet southeast on South 32nd Street. 
 

The following street has been petitioned for curbing and paving and is included in 
the 2019-2020 budget: South 32nd Street from 3rd Avenue South to 4th Avenue 
South. All five property owners have signed this petition with the remaining five 
lots owned by the city. This improvement was approved by the Planning 
Commission on April 11, 2019, and the City Council on May 16, 2019, after a 
public hearing. Per the Special Assessment Policy, a public hearing is now 
required on the objection to assessments. Administration recommended approval 
of the special assessments. 
 
This being a public hearing, Mayor Tall asked if there was any public comment. 

 
Hearing no public comment, Mayor Tall closed the public hearing. 
 
PH-1 Schumann moved, Blasier seconded, to approve the special assessment 
for construction of a 30 foot wide back to back paved street with curb and gutter 
on South 32nd Street from 3rd Avenue South right-of-way to the existing 
pavement approximately 510.12 feet southeast on South 32nd Street. 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Schumann, Blasier, Beauchamp, Sattem, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

 
 

PH-2 Public Hearing – Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP) Improvements. 
 

A public hearing was required for the City to be able to qualify for the State 
Revolving Loan Money to be allocated to the planned upgrades at the 
Wastewater Plant. Following the Public Hearing the City must pass a resolution 
adopting a final project plan. 
 
Charles Lawson, Project Engineer, of C2AE discussed the “Escanaba SRF 
Project Plan.”  (See Attachment - A) 

 
This being a public hearing, Mayor Tall asked if there was any public comment. 
 
Helene Tebear, discussed her experience while touring the wastewater treatment 
plant. Tebear felt that aesthetics shouldn’t be a priority.  
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Hearing no further public comment, Mayor Tall moved, Blasier seconded, to 
close the public hearing and close public comment. 
 
PH-2 “By Council Member Sattem, seconded by Council Member Schumann; 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 19-12 
 

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING A FINAL PROJECT PLAN 
FOR WASTEWATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS or 

NPS POLLUTION CONTROL/STORMWATER IMPROVEMENTS AND 
DESIGNATING AN AUTHORIZED PROJECT REPRESENTATIVE 

 
WHEREAS, the City of Escanaba recognizes the need to make improvements to 
its existing wastewater treatment and collection system or its existing NPS 
pollution control/stormwater treatment system; and  
 
WHEREAS, the City of Escanaba authorized Capital Consultants, Inc. dba C2AE 
to prepare a Project Plan, which recommends the construction of Headworks 
Improvements & Fine Screen; New Raw Sewage Pump; Grit removal 
replacement; Replace primary treatment; Upgrade Secondary Treatment, 
SCADA, Veneers, Admin, & Storage; and 
 
WHEREAS, said Project Plan was presented at a Public Hearing held on June 6, 
2019 and all public comments have been considered and addressed; 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Escanaba formally 
adopts said Project Plan and agrees to implement the principal and 
recommended alternative. 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Escanaba City Manager, a position 
currently held by Patrick S. Jordan, is designated as the authorized 
representative for all activities associated with the project referenced above, 
including the submittal of said Project Plan as the first step in applying to the 
State of Michigan for a revolving fund loan to assist in the implementation of the 
selected alternative. 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Sattem, Schumann,  Beauchamp, Blasier, Mayor Tall  
Nays: None 
 
RESOLUTION DECLARED ADOPTED.” 

 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS  
 

UB-1 Evaluation and Review of City Clerk and Assistant Assessor. 
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City Council reviewed the evaluation of the City Clerk and Assistant Assessor 
submitted by the City Manager Patrick Jordan. 
 
Mayor Tall requested to move Unfinished Business after Announcements and 
before Adjournment. 
 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
NB-1 Approval – Outdoor Seating – 624 Ludington Street (a.k.a. Hereford and 
Hops). 
 

Rebecca and Donald Moody, Owners of Hereford and Hops, requested approval 
of an Outdoor Seating Application. 
 
NB-1 Schumann moved, Blasier seconded, to approve a request from Rebecca 
and Donald Moody, Owners of Hereford and Hops, of an Outdoor Seating 
Application. 
 
Ayes: Schumann, Blasier, Beauchamp, Mayor Tall 
Abstain: Sattem 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 
 

 
NB-2 Approval – Special Events Application. 
 

RRN requested the City Council approve a partial street closure on August 7th, 
for Business After Hours – Open House. The application has been approved by 
the necessary Department Heads.  
 
NB-2 Sattem moved, Blasier seconded, to approve a request from RRN for a 
partial street closure on August 7th, for Business After Hours – Open House. 
 
Ayes: Sattem, Blasier, Schumann, Beauchamp 
Abstain: Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

 
 
NB-3 Discussion – Ordinance No. 1142 – Owner Responsibility Regarding 
Animals. 
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A discussion took place on Ordinance No. 1142, as there have been public 
complaints regarding dogs running off-leash at Ludington Park as well as on city 
streets. 

 
Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, to create public awareness on Ordinance 
No. 1142 with Facebook, public services announcements, and newspaper 
advertisement. 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Blasier, Schumann, Beauchamp, Sattem, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 
 
Schumann moved, Blasier seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to defer the 
public concern of Ordinance No. 1142 to the Traffic Safety Advisory Committee 
for their recommendation.   
 
Mayor Tall advised that this was a special circumstance and opened NB-3 into 
an impromptu Public Comment.  
  

 Mary Harrington – The response from Public Safety about dogs not 
leashed has been very good. The problem is it’s not just dogs in the park 
running loose. It’s all dogs within the city limits not being properly 
restrained. The ordinance needs to be enforced. 

 Dave Letourneau – Mr. Letourneau said “it’s not just vicious dogs!” He 
feels that all dogs need to be restrained by a leash. There needs to be 
clarification on the ordinance. 

 Helene Tebear – said she keeps her dog on a leash. She has a “big dog” 
and has witness “little dogs” not on a leash running at her dog many times.  

 Dan Zeller – he has two little dogs that are always kept on leashes. He 
said “there seems to be juxtaposition between control of the dog, size of 
the dog, and people’s rights to enjoy public places with their animals.“ 

 William Gasman – The dog issue is important. Sometimes ordinances 
need to change as time goes on. Suggests signage at the park would 
help. 

 Darin Hunter (Detective of Escanaba Public Safety) – discussed the 
amount of animal complaint calls they received. Detective Hunter said that 
we (Public Safety) are here to enforce the ordinances.  

 
 
NB-4 Approval – Lead Service Line Replacement Work – 2019. 
 

Administration sought Council approval of the following items (a-d) separately: 
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a. Administration sought authorization and Council approval to retain 
Bradfield Excavating of Gladstone MI, at the rate of $2,800.00 per site or 
address, completing this work as written according to the LSL 
Replacement bid to utilize all of the remaining available money 
(~$126,000.00) allotted for the construction aspect of this Grant. 

 
NB-4a  Beauchamp moved, Schumann seconded, to approve to retain Bradfield 

Excavating of Gladstone MI, at the rate of $2,800.00 per site or address, 

completing this work as written according to the LSL Replacement bid to utilize 

all of the remaining available money (~$126,000.00) allotted for the construction 

aspect of this Grant. 

Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Beauchamp, Schumann, Blasier, Sattem, Mayor Tall 
Nays:  None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 
 
b. Administration sought authorization and Council approval to retain & hire 

any contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work, at 
the rate of $2,800.00 per site or address, to do the private side of each 
water service which is deemed necessary by the Water Department.  
Additional costs may be incurred for concrete restoration. Money was 
provided for this type of work in the upcoming budget. 

 
NB-4b  Blasier moved, Sattem seconded, to approve to retain & hire any 

contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work, at the rate of 

$2,800.00 per site or address, to do the private side of each water service which 

is deemed necessary by the Water Department. 

Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Blasier, Sattem, Beauchamp, Schumann, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

c. Administration sought authorization and Council approval to retain & hire 
any contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work of 
replacing the some 21 water services on the Sheridan road paving project, 
at the rate of $2,800.00 per site or address. 

 

NB-4c Schumann moved,  Blasier seconded, to approve to retain & hire any 

contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work of replacing 
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the some 21 water services on the Sheridan road paving project, at the rate of 

$2,800.00 per site or address. 

Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Schumann, Blasier, Sattem, Beauchamp, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 
 

d. Administration sought authorization and Council approval to retain & hire 
any contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work of 
replacing the some 26 water services on the 5th Ave South road paving 
project, at the rate of $2,800.00 per site or address.  Additional cost will be 
incurred for water main extensions and the abandonment of the existing 2” 
line. 

 
NB-4d  Blasier moved, Sattem seconded, to approve to retain & hire any 

contractor who is licensed and insured to conduct this type of work of 
replacing the some 26 water services on the 5th Ave South road paving 
project, at the rate of $2,800.00 per site or address.  

 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Blasier, Sattem, Beauchamp, Schumann, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

 
NB-5 Approval – Additional Funds for the Catherine Bonifas Civic Center 
Basement. 

 
Administration sought an additional $7,500 for the basement at the Catherine 
Bonifas Civic Center. Administration would like to enter into a contract with 
Northland Basement Systems from Escanaba, Michigan, in the amount of 
$17,449. The 2018-19 FY Budget has $10,000. 
 
Recreation Director, Kim Peterson, discussed current status of the basement at 
the Catherine Bonifas Civic Center.  
 
NB-5 Schumann moved,  Blasier seconded, to approve an additional $7,500 for 
the basement at the Catherine Bonifas Civic Center and to enter into a contract 
with Northland Basement Systems from Escanaba, Michigan, in the amount of 
$17,449. 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
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Ayes: Schumann, Blasier, Beauchamp, Sattem, Mayor Tall 
Nays: None 
MOTION CARRIED. 
 

 
NB-6 Approval – North City Limits Non-Motorized Pathway. 
 

Administration sought approval of a Michigan Natural Resources Trust Fund 
Project Agreement and Resolution for the North City Limits Non-Motorized 
Pathway. 
 
NB-6 “By Council Member Schumann, seconded by Council Member Sattem; 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 19-13 
 

RESOLUTION OF GRANT ACCEPTANCE AND COMMITTED DEFINED 
MATCH MICHIGAN NATURAL 

RESOURCES TRUST FUND GRANT DEVELOPMENT PROJECT 
AGREEMENT #TF18-0214 

NORTH CITY LIMITS NON-MOTORIZED PATHWAY 
 
“RESOLVED, that the City of Escanaba, Michigan, does hereby accept the 
terms of the Agreement as received from the Michigan Department of Natural 
Resources, and that the City of Escanaba does hereby specifically agree, but not 
by way of limitation, as follows: 
 
1. To appropriate all funds necessary to complete the project during the 

project period and to provide Four Hundred Eighty Seven Thousand Three 
Hundred Dollars and no Cents ($487,300) dollars to match the grant 
authorized by the DEPARTMENT. 

 
2. To maintain satisfactory financial accounts, documents and records to 

make them available to the DEPARTMENT for auditing at reasonable 
times. 

 
3. To construct the project and provide such funds, services and materials as 

may be necessary to satisfy the terms of said Agreement. 
 
4. To regulate the use of the facility constructed and reserved under this 

Agreement to assure the use thereof by the public on equal and 
reasonable terms. 

 
5. To comply with any and all terms of said Agreement including all terms not 

specifically set forth in the foregoing portions of this Resolution.” 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
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Ayes: Schumann, Sattem, Beauchamp, Blasier, Mayor Tall  
Nays: None 
 
RESOLUTION DECLARED ADOPTED.” 

 
 
NB-7 Approval – Special Events Application. 
 

Mr. Curt Spaulding, owner of Cat-Man-Do’s, 1223 Ludington Street requested the 
City Council approve the partial closure starting from the corner of South 13th 
Street and Ludington Street to the alley of South 13th Street; the area of the 
closure would be approximately 80’ x 130’ located directly adjacent to licensed 
premises. This closure would be in effect from approximately 3:30 p.m. to 9:30 
p.m. (Event Time: 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.) on Thursday, August 15, 2019, for Iron 
Bike Night. 

 
NB-7 Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to 
approve a request from Mr. Curt Spaulding, owner of Cat-Man-Do’s, 1223 
Ludington Street for a partial closure starting from the corner of South 13th Street 
and Ludington Street to the alley of South 13th Street; from approximately 3:30 
p.m. to 9:30 p.m. (Event Time: 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.) on Thursday, August 15, 
2019, for Iron Bike Night. 

 
 
NB-8 Discussion on the review process for the City Manager. 
 

City Council discussed which form and evaluation process that they would like to 
use to evaluate the City Manager.  
 
Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to approve 
(Attachment B) as the evaluation form for the City Manager. 
 
Schumann moved, Beauchamp seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to 
approve the City Manager’s evaluation to be added to the July 18th Regular City 
Council Meeting.  
 

 
APPOINTMENT(S) TO CITY BOARDS, COMMISSIONS, AND COMMITTEES –  

 
Mayor Tall, with Council consensus, made the following appointments: 
 
Appointed Steve Miller to the Traffic Safety Advisory Board, filling vacancy, term 
expiring June 1, 2020; 
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BOARD, COMMISSION, AND COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 

Council Members reviewed City Board and Commission meetings each attended 
since the last City Council Meeting. 
 

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
 

William Gasman – discussed the selling and commercializing recreational 
marihuana. Mr. Gasman spoke about “when we (Citizens and Council members) 
communicate with each other we can all remember these three questions:” 

1. Is it true? 
2. Is it necessary? 
3. Is it kind? 

 
Helene Tebear – feels like medical marihuana has many benefits and has seen the 
amazing results when used medicinally. She does not support the sale of 
recreational marihuana and would not like to see it sold commercially in the City of 
Escanaba. 
 
Kelli Van Ginhoven – discussed her repeated denial of a vacant seat on the DDA 
board in April 2019. She would like an explanation for her denial of the position. Kelli 
would like to know what guidelines are used when choosing a candidate. She would 
like to see a discussion about the selection process of a candidate for Boards, 
Commissions put on the agenda. 

 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

 Mayor Tall proclaimed June 6, 2019, as “Ralph B. K Peterson Day.” Mr. Peterson 
served as the City’s Attorney for over 49 years!  
 

 
RECESS 

 
Mayor Tall recessed at 8:35 p.m. 
Mayor Tall moved back in session at 8:48 p.m. 

 

City Council reviewed the evaluation of the City Clerk and Assistant Assessor 
submitted by the City Manager Patrick Jordan. 
 

The City Clerk (Phil DeMay) elected to go into Closed Session for his evaluation; 
 
Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, to go into Closed Session. 

 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
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Ayes: Blasier, Schumann, Beauchamp, Sattem, Mayor Tall  
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

The time was 8:49 p.m. 
 

 
Beauchamp moved, Schumann seconded, to come back into open session. 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Beauchamp, Schumann, Blasier, Sattem, Mayor Tall  
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 

The time was 8:56 p.m. 
 
 
Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY, to approve 
the evaluation performed by the City Manager (Patrick Jordan) of the City Clerk 
(Phil DeMay).  

 
 
 

The Assistant Assessor (James McNeil) elected to go into Open Session for his 
evaluation; 
 

 Council members discussed the evaluation of the Assistant Assessor 
and gave positive feedback on his job performance. 
   

 Mr. McNeil updated council on his Level 3 education and timeline of 
completion.  
 

Blasier moved, Schumann seconded, to approve the evaluation performed by the 
City Manager (Patrick Jordan) of the Assistant Assessor (James McNeil). 
 
Upon a call of the roll, the vote was as follows: 
 
Ayes: Blasier, Schumann, Sattem, Beauchamp, Mayor Tall  
Nays: None 
 
MOTION CARRIED. 
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Hearing no further public comment, the Council adjourned at 9:03 p.m.  
 
 

Respectfully submitted 
 
 
 

Phil DeMay      Approved: _____________________ 
City Clerk        Marc D. Tall, Mayor 
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